MINUTES FOR (3) PUBLIC HEARINGS

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, MAY 19, 2015 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL
Members Present:  Anthony Sutton, John Grant, Jeanne Cervin, (Vice Chair); 

Edward Mead, Carl S. Moore, Tom Nichol, Benjamin Gettinger (Chair)

Not Present:  Michael Dolan, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish

C. 1.
CGS 8-24 APPROVAL – Request for approval under Connecticut State Statutes 8-24 


for the City of Milford’s acquisition of a sidewalk easement at 72 Old Field Lane.


Mr. Sulkis:  The City wants to put a sidewalk in front of 72 Old Field Lane and they need an easement to do it.

Mr. Nichol had questions regarding why only this property was getting sidewalks and who


would be maintaining them.  Mr. Sulkis responded.

 
Motion:  Mr. Nichol made a motion for approval.


Second:  By Mr. Grant


Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.

Motion:  Carried.
     2.
STREET NAME CHANGE – PORTION OF BIC DRIVE TO Sub Way – Request by Michele DiNello, Director, Corporate Communications, Subway, for approval to change the street name from Bic Drive to Sub Way, for the portion of Bic Drive that extends from Rowe Avenue (at the I-95 Intersection) to Naugatuck Avenue.


Chairman Gettinger:  Announced this application will be continued to the June 16th meeting and will not be heard tonight.
D.

NEW BUSINESS

3.
17 GARDNER AVENUE (ZONE R-5)  Petition of Raphael Amaya, Architect, for 

Coastal Area Management Site Plan Review approval to construct a single family residence on Map 27, Block 455, Parcel 9, of which Kristen Blando is the owner.

Raphael Amaya, Architect, Racebrook Road, Orange, representing the property owners.  The house was washed off its foundation as a result of Superstorm Sandy in 2012, the house had to be demolished.  The new construction will be an 874 SF, one story ranch-style, single family residence. The new house will match the original house in size and appearance.  The house will be elevated a minimum of 3.75 feet above base flood elevation.  The details of the engineering and site plan were described in accordance with the City Engineer and Public Works Director.  DEEP issued a Certificate of Permission on January 26, 2015.  The Zoning Board of Appeals granted a zoning variance on the front setback.  

Mr. Sulkis:  Stephen Harris’ report is straightforward.  The departmental comments will be taken care of before a zoning permit is approved.


Motion:  For approval by Ms. Cervin.

Second: By Mr. Grant


Discussion:  None


Vote:  All in favor.

Motion:  Passed.
E.
PUBLIC HEARING – CLOSE BY 6/16/2015 (BY EXTENSION) ; EXPIRES ON 8/20/2015

     4.
 PETITION FOR ZONING REGULATION CHANGE: Petition of Milford Developers, L.L.C., for a change in the Zoning Regulations of the City of Milford to create a new zone as follows:  Article III Section 3.25 (New) - To add a new “Housing Opportunity District” (“HOD”). The complete text of the proposed Zoning Regulation is on file at the City Clerk’s office and Planning and Zoning Office.)

5.
PETITION FOR ZONE CHANGE:  WHEELERS FARMS ROAD/EAST RUTLAND ROAD (ZONES DO 25 and R-A) Petition of Milford Developers, L.L.C., for a Change of Zone for 26.06 acres from the DO-25, and a portion of the R-A zones, to the proposed HOD zone, on Map 96, Block 915, Parcel 11/C1, of which Wheelers Woods, LLC is the owner.

6.
WHEELERS FARMS ROAD/EAST RUTLAND ROAD (ZONE DO 25) Petition of Milford Developers, L.L.C., for approval to a construct 180 unit multi-family rental apartment community  on Map 96, Block 915, Parcel 11/C1, of which Wheelers Woods, LLC is the owner.  

Chairman Gettinger:  The three public hearings on behalf of the applicant, Milford Developers, LLC, will be heard together.  
Attorney Timothy Hollister, Shipman and Goodwin, Hartford, CT, representing the applicant Milford Developers, LLC and the property owners, Wheelers Woods, LLC.   
Attorney Hollister noted that after the presentation of this application was made at last Wednesday’s Inland Wetlands meeting, he learned that the room change which occurred within 48 hours before the hearing, had not been posted at the Parsons building as required.  In view of this error, the applicant will be representing its wetland application on June 3rd.  At that time the public will have the opportunity to comment on the application.

With regard to the zoning application, the hearing was opened on April 21st, at which time he reviewed the procedure compliance that had been done.  The date on the signs were changed to note the new hearing date of 5/19.  The contents of the application that the Board received was reviewed.  Additional material for tonight’s meeting was distributed and described by Attorney Hollister.
The application has three parts:  A proposed housing opportunity development regulation, which is a new zone modeled on the City’s multi-family regulations; a proposed rezoning of the 26 acre subject parcel from Design Office 25 to HOD and site plan approval.

The question as to why is a proposed regulation needed for this site was addressed by Attorney Hollister.  It is his opinion, from experience working with 8-30g applications, the applicant, municipality and the residents all benefit from having a governing regulation that spells out the permissible uses, allowable dimensions and combines those with the affordability restrictions.  By not having a regulation, an approved site plan, under 8-30g, becomes a non-conforming use. The rules become unclear and enforcement becomes unclear.  In addition, if the applicant needs to apply for financing it is difficult to explain to the lender the use under 8-30g, without it being tied to a specific regulation.  He always does a “site specific regulation”, so the most recent version of the regulation is in the materials dated today in Tab 1.  The intention is that the regulation can be reviewed that is applicable to the subject site and not have to review its potential implications for other sites in the City of Milford.  He noted he added something to tonight’s material that states “frontage on Wheelers Farms Road”, which makes the regulation specific to this site.
As to whether this is “spot zoning”, the courts have stated in several 8-30g cases, it is permissible.  

Attorney Hollister stated he does not approach these applications as Special Permits and described why. The City department approvals were noted.  The applicant appeared at the Wetland hearing, which will be continued.  They appeared at the Police Commission’s May 11th meeting.  Three of four issues were resolved.  The inoperative traffic light at the entrance at Wheelers Farms Road will be reinstated at the applicant’s expense.  There had been discussion about access on East Rutland Road.  Attorney Hollister stated that East Rutland Road would be for emergency vehicle use only.  The property will be gated at both ends and locked.  Only emergency personnel will go through.  There will be no access by the residents of the development.
A power point presentation was made:  

John Gilmore, PE, Milone & MacBroom, Cheshire, CT.  Prepared the site plans of the project.  Site is 26 acres; 165 feet of frontage at Wheelers Farms Road and an additional 95 feet of frontage on Wheelers Farms Road near the power lines.  There is 30 feet of frontage at East Rutland Road .  That is for a sanitary sewer easement that passes through the site.  
Discussed the history of the site via the slide photos from 1990 and disturbance that took place there.  By  2004 the disturbed area regenerated with invasive species.  In 2004 this was a 40-acre parcel that included 440 Wheelers Farms Road.  The building was constructed; a second building slated for the site was never constructed.  The aerial photo depicted the area he discussed.  There is a parking lot with 116 parking spaces.  The existing site and neighboring properties was viewed.  Easements on the site were identified.
There are about 23 acres in the DO-25 zone.  There are a couple of RA zones, totaling about 2.4 acres, which were noted on the photo.  Approximately 6.5 acres of wetlands, in a couple of locations.  Only one access point into the site from 440 Wheelers Farms Road into the site.  

The project site will include 9 residential buildings with 180 rental units:  62 one-bedroom units; 102 two-bedroom units and 18 three-bedroom units proposed for the site.  There will be  7 garage buildings. Clubhouse and pool.  352 parking spaces. 1.9 spaces per dwelling unit.  
Lighting photometrics plan:  53 decorative lights on 14 foot high poles.  Total site coverage will be 7.32 acres.  28% site coverage.  No residual light emanating from the site as a result of the lighting.  Approximately 2.1 acres or 8% will be encumbered by buildings; either garages or dwelling units.  5.5 acres will be used for the access road that is not built as yet, as well as the surface parking.  
Proposed conservation easement on all the land that does not get used for development.  Approximately 11.5 acres of open space as a conservation easement.  

The site amenities and features are being proposed to develop a sense of community.  These will include:  Car charging stations; fire pits and outdoor kitchens at the pool deck area.  There will be a system for bike rental at the clubhouse.  Art will be brought into the site, as well as incorporate green amenities, i.e. solar panels and native plantings.  Green construction will be utilized in many areas.  Engineering aspects of the plan were described.  This site is part of the Wepawaug River Watershed.

Mr Gilmore gave an extensive review via the power point presentation that detailed all aspects of the project.
Dave Sullivan, Traffic Engineer, Milone & MacBroom.  Traffic evaluation started in 2013.  There were traffic counts in 2012 and 2013.  Project brought back last year.  Traffic report was  submitted in January 2015.  Traffic counts were from 2.5 years past.  Traffic count redone  in an addendum dated March 25, 2015.  Findings from the January and March reports were essentially the same.  Via the slide presentation, the nearby roads were viewed as the traffic study area. The traffic analysis was described.  AM and PM peak hours in 2013 and 2015 remained mostly the same.  No pattern or frequency of accidents were found to be unusual.  Future conditions were examined with and without this development.  Trip calculations were discussed.  Conclusion of traffic impact is that it will not add to any safety concerns, not create any safety concerns and the area roadways can handle it.  The site with two office buildings is certified by the Office of  State Traffic Administration.  The applicant will be going back to them for a land use change.  Another 167,000 SF office building would generate approximately three times the traffic that this residential development would be generating.
At the Police Commission Meeting, there were  3 areas that Lt. Dumas was concerned about.

1)  Use of the access of East Rutland Road as an access.  He was assured the road will be for emergency vehicle access only.  2) Traffic signal basically non-functional.  Not known why.  Police want that signal brought back to fully functional status.  This will cost approximately $100,000.  3)  Parking, with regard to what is the right parking for multi-family units.  In 2000 collection of data began and continued through 2007 and 2008 and then 2011 and 2012.  Currently tracked the Avalon development on Woodmont Road and 1060 New Haven Avenue.   There were 60 data points, approximately 20 sites in suburban areas. Compared data on Thursday, Saturday and Sunday nights.  Highest demand is on Sunday night and some on 
Thursday nights.  Of the 60 observations that were made, all except one had parking ratios lower than what is being proposed here.  Per unit this development will have 1.93 parking spaces per unit.  A vast majority is 1.5 to 1.2. parking spaces per unit.  There was a data point at a 36 unit condo in Stratford had 1.97 spaces.
James Riviello, AIA, The Martin Architectural Group, PC, 240 North 22nd Street, Philadelphia, PA.  Via the  power point presentation, Mr. Riviello discussed the architectural guidelines and designs that the project will meet.  There will be 9 buildings on the site.  Building 5 is half a building.  Three story apartment buildings.  Limited to 35 feet to the mean height of the pitched roof.  Building design will be traditional architecture.  Buildings will have a brick base.  Two entrances to each building; four dwelling units around each stair per floor.
Turrets on the ends and porches break up the massive façade.  Vinyl siding will be used.  Buildings 8 and 9 have individual garages underneath.  Described elevations of the buildings and the way the apartments are distributed within each building.  

The clubhouse structure and fitness center was described. Handicap accessibility was discussed.  State of CT has extra requirements over the national standards.  Additional space for wheelchair use on the ground floor is extended to the all the open areas of the buildings.
One, two and three bedroom units were described.  Open living space and bedroom suite on either side with two bathrooms.  Three bedroom units are all in the corner of the building.  The amenities of the units were described.  The building materials and energy efficiencies were discussed.  Requirements of Section 5.16 have been fulfilled.
Attorney Hollister:  Summarized: 

  62 
1 bedroom Units       658 to 902 SF           

  $1700  Market Rate

100
 2 bedroom Units   
1,025 to 1,529 SF (2-floor units)      $2200 Market Rate

  18 
 3 bedroom Units
 1,350 SF                       

   $2400 Market Rate
Affordable Units:  54 of 180 units are income and rent restricted.  They are interspersed throughout the development.  Schedule B reviews the floor plan and designates which units are affordable.  The 30% is spread out throughout the buildings, bedroom types and development.  Of the 54 units, 27 units will be in the 60% income level and 27 units will be in the 80% income level.  Attorney Hollister listed the income requirements for the affordable units.

,
The 8-30g State regulation grants a town or city a four year moratorium on the 8-30g applications upon fulfilling a certain number of points for affordable housing.  This development will achieve 126 points, which is 8 points over what has been calculated as Milford’s point requirement toward affordable housing completion.
This site is a good location for multi-family use.  The plan has been oriented toward the portion of the site that had been previously approved for office building use and has been highly disturbed in the construction process.  All conservation easements will be put into effect.
Ms. Cervin:   The issue of children was not mentioned.  She calculates approximately 50 children in the complex.  Will there be a play area; safety in the walking area to the bus; a walkway along the pedestrian road.  Will there be a bus shelter for the children?
Mr. Hollister:  A bus shelter at Wheelers Farms Road has been considered.  In his experience 1 and 2 BR units generally do not have school age children.  Three BR might.  He believes 25 school children is more accurate.
Ms. Cervin:  With the proposed new zone the applicant complies with all of the regulations of the HOD zone.  Asked how this new zone would benefit the City of Milford.    
Mr. Hollister:  The zone would establish clear rules as to the use of the site as well as, enforcement of the use and operation of the site.  It would combine the land use with the affordability restrictions and be site specific.  If a regulation is not created and you have the approval of a site plan, it is a nonconforming use, which is supposed to terminate and not be maintained.  He noted that the regulation can be tweaked at the Board’s request.
 Ms. Cervin:  Will there be a designated area for visitors?
Mr. Gilmore:  No.  The 1.9 spaces per unit is applicable throughout the site.
Ms. Cervin:  Will the developer take care of the conservation easement?

Mr. Gilmore:  Yes.

Chairman Gettinger:  Opened the hearing to the public.  He read the procedure for public speaking and asked if there was anyone to speak in favor of the application?  (No response)
Asked if there was anyone opposed to the application:

June O’Connell, 102 East Rutland Road.  Lifelong resident of Milford.  Presented a petition with 500 signatures which was stamped into the record.  Issues – Health and Safety:  Traffic; residents should not have to bear the burden of the cost of additional City services for this project which could include a new school; paying for teachers, widening the roads and sewer disposal capacity.  Storm water runoff.  

John Richardson, 103 East Rutland Road.  Agrees about the water runoff.  Also East Rutland Road is very narrow and when it snows, even more so.  Fire engines and emergency vehicles could not get through that road, especially in the winter.
Ruth Krasenics, 86 East Rutland Road.   This area is not suitable for an apartment complex and was not designed for multi-family use.  East Rutland Road will be used and the road will have to be widened.  The existing properties, residential and commercial are causing a lot of traffic.  Wildlife is in danger.
Michael O’Connell, 102 East Rutland Road.  Plea to the Board to vote against this project. All residents of Milford will be affected by this project.  If it were not for 8-30g the project would never come before the Board. 
Andrew Frank, 44 Lexington Way.  Moved to Milford from Westport because it was affordable.  Sees affordable houses in many areas of Milford.  Does not know why these developments need to be created.  The zone should not be changed.
Edmund J. Ramos, 139  Pine Knob Terrace.  Lived in Milford since1939.  Today, sometimes it is not safe to walk on the road.  Counted 33 houses  on Wheelers Farms Road with approximately 3 people in each.  These apartments will double and quadruple the residents on Wheelers Farms Road.  How can that not create a traffic problem when one already exists. The tranquility of Milford will be gone unless this zone change is denied.
Greta Stannard, 32 Spice Bush Lane.  Supporting her neighbors, friends and constituents.  Thinks there will be more children than stated.   Number of apartments will add to the number of cars in the neighborhood.
 Wally Hauck, 39 McAuffield Road  If some rent is not being paid by the residents who is paying that?  The taxpayers of Connecticut?  If so, the public is paying for these housing units.

Does affordable housing in an area increase or decrease the surrounding property values?
Lisa Iaffaldanodiprato, 166 East Rutland Road .  Has school children who have had to go to several different schools in the past few years.  No continuity with the schools.  Dangerous roads for her children to walk due to the traffic.  No sidewalks on her side of the street.  Snow makes it worse. Were the corporate buildings approved before or after Lexington Green was built?
Don Nichols, 25 Chavelle Place.   Opposed for the same reason as the neighbors.  Church uses the overflow lot on Sunday.  Traffic on East Rutland road with trucks to the transfer station.  Traffic backs up on the Merritt.
Jerry McCabe, 152 Wheelers Farms Road.  25 years ago changed to office space.  Wheelers Farms Road is dangerous.  The road has been changed.  Two fatalities and accidents.   There will be light pollution.  Buildings will be out of character in the neighborhood.  Office buildings would be better.

Rocco Frank, 44 Lexington Way North.  Saw signs by the neighbors and realized how they got together on this issue.  Concerned about the State of CT telling the town and the Planning and Zoning Board what to do about housing.
Pam Martinez, 47 East Rutland Road.  Congestion and traffic when making a left turn from East Rutland Road onto Wheelers Farms Road.  Dangerous in bad weather.
Christopher Yuen, 104 Magnolia Road.  Moved to this area to start their family.  Noticed the increased traffic and congestion.  Concerned about rezoning of schools and safety of children.
Neil Pelella, 141 Lookout Hill Road..  Truck traffic bringing in excavating materials will kill the roads.  

Douglas Lebrecque, 311 West Rutland Road.  Bic Drive is in court and if it is approved the traffic coming from there and the traffic from this project will increase the traffic tremendously.
Stephen Provoznik,  Very dense project.  Kids will have to walk out through a commercial area to get to the road for a bus.  Potentially 700 cars traveling on Wheelers Farms Road during the day.  East Rutland Road will not be able to accommodate the amount of traffic.
Mark Neglia, Henry Albert Drive.  Moved here about 7 years ago due to the rural nature of the community.  That is changing.  East Rutland is not safe.  Too narrow and in the snow, it is worse.
Ruth Talep, 41 East Rutland Road.  Fence taken down six times, especially in bad weather.  

House is 14 feet from the road.  The people have to be heard.  

Brian Neumann, 189 Lookout Hill Road.  Cars drive 50-60 mph down Wheelers Farms Road.  It goes from 4 to 2 lanes and is dangerous.  What is the benefit to Milford taxpayers?  

Tammy O’Connell, 102 East Rutland Road.  Growing up on East Rutland Road very quiet street.  Has seen it change, especially since Lexington Green was established.  Many vacant commercial properties not located in rural areas.  Use those.
Danielle Burns, 29 East Rutland Road.  The people who are on the list did not get an Inland Wetlands letter about the room change.  
(A recess was taken from 9:50 p.m. to 10:05)
Rebuttal:

Mr. Hollister:  Will look into a bus shelter connected to the sidewalk on Wheelers Farms Road.
No taxpayer money is involved in this project in any way.  When the State approved 8-30g in the late ‘80s, it was meant to promote mixed income housing and economic diversity in housing without taxpayer subsidies.  In this area of the state multi-family development of one and two bedroom units, is the among the largest taxpayers and the largest tax positives in the town.  He cited Orange, Wilton, Trumbull, Darien and Stratford as examples.
With regard to school impact, that is not relevant to land use, but he will get data on the subject as that has been mentioned several times.  
Approval from Public Works and the sewer system was received.  The sewer capacity is approximately 8-9,000 gallons per day less than what was approved in the past for the office buildings.  The system has several hundred thousand gallons of unused capacity.  The applicant will pay all fees connected with connecting to and using the sewer system.
For the next meeting which will continue to June 16th:
1.  Obtain the report  from the Police Commission who will meet on June 8th.

2. 
Look into the bus shelter.  
3.
Discussing with the Wetlands Commission about moving one building to create a greater environmental protection of one of the wetlands areas.   
Chairman Gettinger:  Will keep the hearing open to the June 16th meeting.

Ms. Cervin:  The public should go to the Police Commission meeting, being held on June 8th  at the Police Department,  to voice their concerns, as the judge takes the departmental reports very seriously in an appeal situation.
Additional signatures to a petition were accepted and stamped into the record.

F.

LIAISON REPORTS – 

Ms Cervin:   Noted the Board of Aldermen approved the budget and at that time approved the Natural Resource Agent Manager position, which will now be an official City position.  The salary for this position will no longer be taken out of the Open Space Fund.
G.

REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE  - (Update)
Mr. Grant:  The subcommittee will meet again on June 2nd.   He will be presenting additional items for the Board to review.
H.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – (4/21/2015)
Motion:   By Chairman Gettinger to approve.

Second:  Ms. Cervin.

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All in favor.

Motion:  Passes.
I. CHAIR’S REPORT  None
J.
STAFF REPORT  None
Motion:   To Adjourn by Mr. Grant.

Second:  Mr. Nichol

Vote:  All in favor

Motion:  Passes 

The meeting adjourned at 10:15 p.m.  The next Planning and Zoning meeting will be held on Tuesday, June 2, 2015.

Phyllis Leggett



Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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